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FROM THE PRESIDENT

MIKE DRENNAN, PRESIDENT

On behalf of the Peterson Air and Space Museum Foundation I would like to render a heart-felt thanks to every Board and Foundation member who made 2007 such a resounding success.  As the year draws to an end our super volunteers continue to devote a tremendous number of hours of their valuable time in helping capture the heritage of Peterson Air Force Base.  Our visitors were able to see for themselves the outstanding efforts of our team aided by our first-class Docent program that served as our good will ambassadors.


The accomplishments were too numerous to mention in the limited space that I have available; however, it is fair to say that the improvements in the Terminal Building, Old City Hangar and museum park have made the museum complex a model in the Air Force.  We also added the Broadmoor Hangar to our collection in 2007 and while there is much work to do on the hangar it is great to finally be able to occupy a portion of the facility.  

We have also been extremely successful in spreading the word about our efforts through a marvelous web site, advertising around the community, hosting social functions, retirement ceremonies, and catering formal events.


The Old City Hangar houses our many great exhibits including Air Defense, Missile Warning and Space Surveillance, ICBM, and Cheyenne Mountain Operations Center.  Most recently, we have made great progress on adding the Peacekeeper Missile Procedures Trainer to our wonderful collection.  Significant progress continues on the restoration of our many great historical aircraft and the airpark looks superb.  
Yet, there is still much to do and I know that 2008 will be an even more exciting and rewarding year.  My thanks to each and every one of you who have made 2007 so successful and I look forward to working with each of you in 2008.

WHO AM I???
ED WEAVER
I was manufactured by Lockheed at Burbanks, CA and delivered to the USAF as a “C” model on 26 January 1953.  My family had an impressive number of “firsts” in aviation.  We were the first US fighter without guns and also the first non-experimental straight-winged aircraft to break the sound barrier.  We were the first to employ a drag chute and to use the Hughes automatic fire control system.  Lastly one of our numbers had the first US radar directed destruction of an enemy plane by an American jet.  


We owe our existence to a combination of combat experience and strategic desperation.  In late 1948, the AF asked Lockheed to develop an “interim”, fast-climbing all weather interceptor, and to begin deliveries in 1949.  At that time the only two-seat jet aircraft in the USAF inventory was the T-33 trainer, a modification of the F-80 “shooting Star”.  
By packing airborne radar into an elongated nose, installing an afterburner, and a radar observer in the rear seat, and four .50 caliber M3 machine guns in the forward fuselage, the T-33 was transformed into the “A” model of my family.  Its top speed was 602 MPH, with a service ceiling of 48,000 feet.  All told, 466 “A” and “B” models were built.  In an effort to improve its capabilities, Lockheed reworked the aircraft design by providing a thinner, faster wing, a bigger engine, and rockets for increased firepower. Thus the “C” model came into being.  It is interesting to note that I was first known as the F-97A.  The AF bought 387 of us. 
My guns were replaced by a ring-around-the nose radome, which housed 24 2.75” “Mighty Mouse” air-to-air missiles, and a pod carrying 12 more of these missiles could be carried on each wing.  I could exceed altitudes of 50,000 feet and fulfilled the need for an interim all-weather versatile interceptor until a  specially designed aircraft could be developed.  We were deployed principally for the defense of the US serving with Air Defense Command squadrons as the first jet all-weather interceptor.  We were assigned to AD missions with a number of Wings in Japan and later issued to the Air National Guard squadrons.  We were also used in the development firings of the Hughes F-98 (GAR-1) Falcon air-t-air missile.
My initial assignment was with the 3625th Fighter Training Wing, Tyndall AFB, in December 1953.  In August 1954 I moved to the 3550th Fighter Training Wing (ATC) Moody AFB, GA.  Finally, I got my time to stand air defense alert in May 1957 with the 179th Fighter Squadron (MANG) at Duluth Municipal Airport, MN.

My flying time ended 28 September 1959, when I was transferred back to ATC and used as a ground instructional airframe.  I escaped the perils of the “Boneyard” and found a home at the Peterson Air & Space Museum.  They have treated me with the respect that I had earned and today I’m in the proud colors of the 179th Fighter Squadron (ANG) of Duluth, MN. 


 ( By now you should know that I’m F-94C “Starfire” Tail Number 50-1006)
BOARD OF DIRECTORS
ED WEAVER
During the November 2007 Meeting the Foundation’s Board of Directors took the following actions:

(1) Long time Board member Ralph E. Spraker (M/Gen USAF, Ret) declined to allow his name to be placed in nomination for a new three-year term.  Chairman of the Board Douglas thanked him for his many years of service.  General Spraker will continue to work as a volunteer with the Museum’s Black Gang.

(2)  Parks S. Deming declined to allow his name to be placed in nomination for a new three year term.  Chairman Douglas thanked him for his years of service.

(3) G. Wesley Clark (M/Gen USAF, Ret) submitted his immediate resignation as a Board voting member.  The Board accepted his resignation.  He will remain an Honorary Board Member in his position as the Chairman, Colorado Springs Military Affairs Committee.  

(4) Jay W. Kelley (L/Gen USAF, Ret) and Russ Anarde (B/Gen USAF, Ret) were nominated and approved for three-year terms.  Foundation membership voted during December and confirmed the recommendations of the Board.

Effective 1 January 2008 the Foundation Board and Officers are:

Chairman of the Board

George M. Douglas, Major General, USAFR (Ret)

                                                   Members of the Board

Tom Allee, Senior Director Government & Community Affairs, Frontier Airlines

Russ Anarde, Brigadier General, USAF (Ret), Space Technology, 

Northrop Grumman

Gar L. Anneler, Community Bank President, UMB Bank




   Glenn Griffith, Colonel USAF (Ret)

Jay W. Kelley, President, Association of AF Missileers, 

Lieutenant General, USAF (Ret)

Donald Kidd, Toffler Associates, Col, USAF (Ret)

Timothy J. McMahon, VP Strategic Programs Northrop Grumman,

Major General, USAF (Ret)

Raymond Murphy, Major General, USA (Ret)

Robert Stein, Brigadier General, USAF (Ret)

Howard Vasina, Lt Col, USAF (Ret)

OFFICERS





            President
                        Jerry M “Mike” Drennan, Brigadier General USAF (Ret)

Vice President, Aerospace Corporation, Colorado Springs Operations





            Vice President

Ronald D. "Ron" Gray, Brigadier General USAF (Ret)

RAMP RATS (RR) REPORT

JERRY KOVACH

Most outside efforts at this time of year consist of ensuring that the aircraft do not suffer any major damage.

The P-47N cockpit is virtually complete.  What remains to be done is to finish labeling the switches and scrounging for any minor requirements.  Additionally, since WestPac Restorations has flown in their P-47D-40 and it resides in the Northpoint Aero Warbird Classics hangar (NAWC) across the field, the pattern for its armor plate will be used to finesse our initial efforts.  The canopy, seat and armor plate will be removed on Dec 11 to facilitate that work.


Weather and work permitting, we will next re-do the intake and exhaust covers on the CF-100.  This is part of our effort to make all aircraft as realistically operational as possible.  We still plan to install Plexiglas intake and tailpipe covers on all aircraft that have engines installed, which will allow for more interesting and meaningful viewing.


The EC-121 #4 prop blade was repaired by a local welder, and finished by the RR.


The Nike AJAX missile nose cone was removed, repaired and repainted; more effort will be addressed to the neglected anti-aircraft missile family.


The dummy missiles were removed from the CF-101B, and the launchers retracted.  Makes for a much better display.  The dummies were damaged and would require too much labor to refurbish to come anywhere near realistically looking.  We have an actual AIM-4D on display in the City Hangar.


Major effort will be required to replace the horizontal stabilizer on the F-4, as directed by the National Museum, which was damaged by a local contractor.  The interim patch looks fine, and can be further perfected if the stab is not replaced.


The Ramp Rats still consists of two volunteers who try to maintain and improve the 13 aircraft on wheels, Hawk interceptor missile launcher w/missiles and the anti-aircraft Nike missiles.

MEET OUR VOLUNTEERS
JACK MCKINNEY
[image: image1.jpg]



JIMMY C. BOWDEN

Jimmy C. Bowden was born in Cook County, IL, on 19 January 1934.  He graduated from Niles High School, Niles, MI in 1953 and entered the U. S. Air Force shortly thereafter.  Technical school at Keesler AFB, MI, was followed by an assignment to the 54th Fighter Interceptor Squadron at Ellsworth, SD.  From there he moved to Lajes Field, Azores , as NCOIC , Base Operations.

In 1961, he was assigned to Ent AFB, Colorado Springs,  with duty at Base Operations, Peterson Field, and, subsequently to the new Air   Command, Command Post in the Chidlaw Building.  Jimmy’s civilian career included 20 years with the Schlage Lock  Company in Security, CO, from which he entered retirement. 

He and wife, Delores, have been married 54 years; they have six children, ten grandchildren, and five great-grandchildren.

Jimmy enthusiastically joined the Museum volunteer staff as a docent in February 2006.  As of 30 November 2007, he had amassed 1,285 hours of volunteer service. 

AIRCRAFT VERSUS SPACECRAFT

GALE WHALEN

itors often ask us where our spaceships are loViscated. They want to see our satellites. They want to know if they need to buy a separate ticket to our planetarium. And they want to know when we’ll get one of those new aircraft, like the F-22.

A hard fact of life about our Museum is that aircraft are easier to display than spacecraft.  After their service life, satellites are difficult to display. Most of them re-enter the earth’s atmosphere in small, unusable pieces. Some, like the Corona satellite (its public name was “Discoverer”) were recovered by aircraft specially tasked to snatch them from the sky and from Soviet fishing trawlers. Launch vehicles, those massive rockets that place the satellites into space, are expendable, generally one-mission only creatures. They disintegrate as their multiple stages burn out and separate from the payload.
On the other hand, as many of you pilots and maintainers know, some aircraft are perfectly capable of performing past their service life (as are some pilots). And since most aircraft were manufactured in great numbers, they are generally more available as static displays. 

Satellites range in size from about a basketball (such as the United State’s first satellite, the Explorer) to a school bus (such as the MILSTAR). Our VELA satellite, displayed in the City Hangar, isn’t quite 8 feet tall and almost 4 feet diameter. 

Our aircraft displays are not as spectacularly different in size as satellites. The P-47 Thunderbolt’s wingspan is over 41 feet.  By contrast, the F-15 Eagle’s wingspan is almost 43 feet and the F-101 Voodoo’s wingspan is over 39 feet—not too terribly different in size. 

Now consider a spacecraft that may become available to Museums nationwide. Over 122 feet long, it has a wingspan of 78 feet, is 58 feet high (from gear down to top of canopy), and weighs 151,205 lbs empty. That would pretty much occupy an entire display pad in our airpark, much like the EC-121T Warning Star. Although the Warning Star has a wingspan almost two times longer, the Space Shuttle is almost two times higher!

With only 5 Space Shuttles available, Peterson Air Force Base might not be on the top of the list in the year 2020, when the craft are scheduled for public static display. Consider also that the cost of bringing a new static display aircraft to the Museum, creating a display pad, restoring it, and finally mounting it costs more than the entire annual operating budget for the entire Museum. That also explains our reasoning when we use large scale models to exhibit spacecraft, satellites and new aircraft at the Museum.
ADOPT-A-PLANE SUCCESSES AND A NEAR MISS
GAIL WHALEN
We’d like to thank Peterson Museum’s assistant director Jeff Nash for the success of the Adopt-a-Plane program this year. This is an idea that members and staff have kicked around several years, but Jeff really took the bull by the horns and found adoptive parents for our fleet. To date, these aircraft have been adopted: F-86, F-94, F-89, T-33, EB-57, CF-100, CF-101, F-15, F-4, P-40, and the F-102. 
Jeff made sure each adoptive unit was well briefed before coming over, did a safety walk-around, explained  the finer points of washing and waxing a plane, and made sure the adoptive unit commanders and the 21st Space Wing commander was updated on unit participation. Because we all know without top level support, this idea will peter out pretty quickly. And we also now know which groups need some more “oversight” by us as they wash their aircraft—some overzealous cleaning and underzealous waxing accelerated paint peeling in a few aircraft and dulled a few radomes—leading to more work for Jerry Kovach and Ed Mika. 

Our few orphans, as you’ll see, are difficult to maintain for a variety of reasons. Some are mounted too high to wash without special equipment; some are too “Army”; one is too big; and one is moldering in a field (we call it the “Child Care Center Guardian”); F-104 Star Fighter, BOMARC, Nike Ajax, HAWK, Nike Hercules, EC-121T, F-101 Voodoo. 

Our near misses? We didn’t always get our Museum webmaster Erv Smalley photos of the plane washers, and when we did, didn’t always get their correct names; we didn’t get as much press coverage as we could have; and because of budget cuts we weren’t able to put the adoptive units’ names added to the aircraft signage. We’ll work on that as soon as Spring 2008 allows us. Thanks again Jeff Nash.

F-101 VOODOO
Our F-101 Voodoo, which stood guard at the West Gate for more than 20 years, was taken down December 2006 while the Airport Road entrance to Peterson AFB underwent major construction. Some of you may remember foundation webmaster Erv Smalley’s epic efforts to document the removal of the Voodoo during the snowstorm-that-almost-cancelled-Christmas which earned him near cult hero status. 

Plans called for the Voodoo to be restoratively repainted this year, and then mounted on a new site near the base’s new West Gate Visitor Center in the early Spring of 2008. Instead, our annual budgeted aircraft restoration funds were redirected to paint the F-104 Starfighter, located at the corner of Peterson Boulevard and Stewart Avenue, and the P-40 Warhawk, located at the corner of Peterson Boulevard and Ent Avenue. This was in support of a direct request by NORAD/Northern Command commander General Victor Renuart, who contributed more than $47,000 towards the effort.

At this time, we are awaiting the decision of the 21st Space Wing Commander regarding the final placement of the Voodoo. It may be placed, as originally planned, at the West Gate. Or it may be placed in a site directly facing the Base Operations building, in a street margin at the terminus of Peterson Boulevard. Until that decision is made, however, we’re going to proceed with cleaning and prepping the Voodoo in anticipation of its new paint job. At this time, we are coordinating with the Base hazardous materials and environmental control officers to move the Voodoo between the Broadmoor and City Hangars for the prep work. We’ll keep you updated as we receive further information.
EXITING BOARD MEMBERS

GAIL WHALEN

Peterson Air & Space Museum regretfully says goodbye to Board members Major Generals (USAF Ret.) J. Wesley Clark and Ralph Spraker. Both men have been, and will continue to be, longtime supporters of the Museum. Ralph Spraker was the straightest talking man on our Board, and clearly saw the necessity of seeing our goals through to completion.
 Both men were always willing to advocate the value of the Museum to Wing, Command, and community leaders. Both men served notice of their commitment by contributing more than $15,000 in personal donations to our operating funds. We appreciate their leadership and look forward to their continued association and advocacy. 

MEMBERSHIPS

ED WEAVER


The Foundation is pleased to acknowledge the following individuals  who have recently joined our ranks or renewed their membership:  Joanne W. Shults and CMSgt (USAF, Ret.) Don Fulkerson.  Thank you for your support.
“IN THEIR OWN WORDS”

ED WEAVER

In conjunction with the Texas Tower Association, the Museum Gift Shop now carries a CD that is about the lives of the men who served ON Texas Towers during the late 50s and early 60s.  The CD is titled “In their Own Words” and contains eighteen written stories/letters that recall the mission of some of the most hazardous duty faced by Air Defenders during the Cold War.  If you have ever wondered about the on and off duty conditions faced by these warriors, this CD is a must for you to view. The CD is available for eight dollars plus two dollars for shipping and handling (if required).

ARTIFACT OF THE QUARTER
RON GRAY
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This is one panel of five installed in the Missile Crew
 Commander's console that are used to display the status of missiles located eight to ten miles from the Launch Control Center.  The top indicator labeled "Strategic Alert" is the one usually lit during normal operations.  Others are used to monitor security status, warhead and missile status, tests in process and results.  The most important display is “Arming and Launch Countdown in Process” status.  Finally, the bottom indicator displays that the missile has left the silo.  
This panel was removed from the Commander's console of a Minuteman III launch control center during a modification to the weapon systems at Minot Air Force Base.  It was declared excess and was disposed of by the Air Force.  An enterprising NCO grabbed a bunch of them and wired them to display several sequences that could occur in the operational system.  
ACKNOWLEDGEING DONATIONS

ED WEAVER

 

The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation is pleased to acknowledge the recent substantial donations by Birkenfelder Reunion Group and the Flight 11-Falcon-Order of Daedalians.  Both Group toured the Museum this fall and made the donation in appreciation four the tours provided by the Museum’s Docent staff. 

The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation is pleased to acknowledge the recent substantial donation by the PAFB 60th Birthday Bash Committee for the Museum support of the anniversary dinner. 

The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation is pleased to acknowledge the continued financial support of CMsgt (Ret) Jack & Lil McKinney during the past number of years.

The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation is pleased to acknowledge the continued financial support of  Major General & Mrs. Ralph E. Spraker during the past several years.  The Sprakers recently made another very generous donation to the Museum and became members of the Foundation’s Eagle’s Wings Roundtable at the “Spirit of Saint Louis Level.

If you are looking for a 501c3 organization to make a donation during the 2007 or 2008 tax years, we urge you consider the Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation.  

 

EAGLE’S WINGS ROUNDTABLE MEMBERSHIP

ED WEAVER


The Eagle’s Wings Roundtable is a group of individuals, organizations and businesses that wish to enrich and support the Peterson Air and Space Museum and its programs.


Members in the Eagle’s Wings Roundtable make a notable difference in the Peterson Air and Space Museum’s ability to provide a historical interactive display of Peterson Field and its legacy in Colorado Springs.  Contributions to the 501©3 Foundation are an investment in the future as well as a salute to the past.

CURRENT MEMBERSHIP

Spirit of Saint Louis Level
($10,000 -24,999)

Association of Air Force Missileers

Pratt & Whitney – A United Technologies Company

Major General (USAF, Ret) Ralph E. Spraker

Lightning Level
($5,000 – 9,999)

Major General (USAF, Ret) G. Wesley Clark

Kitty Hawk Level 

($1,000 – 4,999)
64th Fighter Interceptor Squadron Association

The Boeing Company

The Broadmoor Hotel

Colonel (USAF, Ret) and Mrs. Don Kidd

CMSgt (USAF, Ret) Jack L. and Lillian McKinney

Steve Lewis

National Defense Industrial Association – Rocky Mountain Chapter

Northrop Grumman Corporation

CMSgt (USAF, Ret) Edward and Karla Weaver
Colonel (USAF, Ret) Eugene Young
For information on becoming a member of the Eagle’s Wing Roundtable please

contact 





Ed Weaver

Foundation Secretary/Treasurer

Weaverek@aol.com

DATES THAT IMPACTED OUR HERITAGE
JACK MCKINNEY

On 1 August 1907, the Aeronautical Division of the US Army Signal Corps was established – the forerunner of the US Air Force.   Following are other significant date which impacted the realm of our Museum’s heritage. 
23 February 1912 – Army establishes standards for “Military Aviator” rating.

2 March 1913 -  Flight pay authorized:  35% over base pay.

5 March 1913 – Army’s first aviation unit, 1st Aero Squadron, organized.

21 March 1916 - France forms Escadrille Americaine (later Lafayette Escadrille) with American volunteer pilots.

19 March 1918 -  94th Aero Squadron makes first US operation flights across front lines.

27 January 1939 – First flight of Lockheed XP-38

10 February 1939 –  First flight of North American NA-40, prototype of B-25 Mitchell.

22 March 1941 – First black flying unit, 99th Pursuit Squadron activated; becomes one of three squadrons of 332nd Fighter Group – the Tuskegee Airmen.

9 March 1942 – US Army reorganized into three autonomous forces:  Army Air Forces, Ground Forces, and Services of Supply

27 January 1943 – B-17s make first American air raid on Germany.

19 March 1943 – AAF Chief Hap Arnold promoted to four-star rank.

8 January 1944 – First flight of Lockheed XP-80 Shooting Star.

4 March 1944 – Eighth Air Force B-17s fly first daylight bombing raid on Berlin.

25 February 1945 – B-29 Crews begin night incendiary raids on Japan.

27 March 1945 – B-29s begin mining missions around Japan; eventually establish complete blockade.

21 March 1946 – Strategic Air Command, Tactical Air Command and Air Defense Command activated.

25 January 1949 – Air Force adopts blue uniforms.
15 March 1950 – Joint Chiefs of Staff assign Air Force responsibility for strategic guided missiles.

1 February 1952 – USAF acquires it first digital computer, a UNIVAC I.

12 22 February 1978 – First test satellite for Navstar Global Positioning System launched.

17 January 1991 – Operation Desert Storm, the Persian Gulf War begins.

20 March 2003 – Operation Iraqi Freedom begins.

(Dates are applicable to the coming calendar quarter and will be done this way in future issues of the newsletter)  
A MISSILE PROCEDURES TRAINER BEDTIME STORY

This is a true story.

Once upon a time, a long time ago, Ron Gray wanted a real ICBM Launch Control Center and ICBM (preferably a Titan II, but he’d settle for a Minuteman) at the Museum. 

But Gail Whalen just wanted some more Minuteman equipment consoles to display. 

One day, a message from Air Force Space Command History Office said that the Peacekeeper MPTs (Missile Procedures Trainers) at Vandenberg AFB were going to be scrapped unless one of the Air Force Museums wanted them. “Ha-ha”, was the implied tone of the message, “what museum in their right mind would want a whole MPT?” 

When Gail asked for specific equipment pieces, she was told she could have her pick. As she consulted with the Museum Foundation, Ron Gray leapt up in his missile super hero outfit, hands on hips, and proclaimed: “Let’s get the whole  ##@**!!  thing!” 

“Ha-ha,” was Gail’s reply, thinking Super Missile Man Gray only meant the equipment consoles to replace our odd assortment, “we can get any console we want.” 

“No,  ##@**!!,  I mean the whole ##@**!!  thing—the  enclosure, the consoles, the racks, the cab—they can even throw in an instructor if we can get one!” said Super Missile Man Gray. 

So Gail queried AFSPC: can we have the whole thing? “Ha-ha”, was the implied tone of the reply message, “if the 21st Space Wing wants it, they can have the whole thing.” So Gail asked the 21st Space Wing Commander if she could have the entire MPT. And he asked, ”Do you have a place to put it, Gail?”  And Gail replied, “Why yes, Sir, in the Broadmoor Hangar, because we’re getting the whole Broadmoor Hangar this Fall.”  “Ha-ha,” was the implied tone of the Wing Commander, because he knew Gail wasn’t getting the Broadmoor Hangar in the Fall, and so he agreed. 

Then the MPT began to arrive. And arrive. And arrive. And arrive. Four big flat bed trailers later, the thousand crated pieces of the MPT spread across the Museum landscape like a plague. “Oh dear lord,” wailed Gail, “We’ll never be able to put this together!” “Oh  ##@**!!,” complained the Museum volunteers, “what the  ##@**!! is all this crap? We’ll never be able to put this ##@**!!  together!”

“Nonsense!” yelled Super Missile Man Gray, as he swooped down from atop his perch on the BOMARC, “this won’t be so hard! Look here,” he exclaimed, as he pried open a crate with his bare hands,” there are a million tiny bolts in here, and hundreds of little non-descript painted metal plates—they obviously connect something!” Leaping to the top of a mound of long, blue sandwiched aircraft aluminum, he clung to the side and peered at the indecipherable writing, “And someone with a Sharpie wrote some letters and numbers on the sides! All we have to do is line them up!” 

Marshalling the confidence he knew they needed, Super Missile Man Gray spit out, “You ##@**!!, we can put this together! We just need a forklift and a screwdriver!”  He then turned his tractor beam eyes on Gail, lifting her off the ground and sailing her powerlessly towards the office telephone. “Call CE, and tell them we need a 10K Forklift pronto!” ordered Super Missile Man Gray, “and don’t let them give you any crap about an operator! Rasserfrasser spittin’ good for nuthins ##@**!!”

To Be Continued…

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
The Peterson Air and Space Museum Newsletter is published by the Colorado Springs Peterson Air and Space Museum Foundation, Inc., a private entity no way connected to or with the United State Air Force.  Contents of the Newsletter are not necessarily the official views of, or endorsed by, the U. S. Government or the Department of the Air Force.

Jerry M. Drennan, BGen (USAF, Retired), President

Jack L. McKinney, CMSgt (USAF, Retired), Editor

150 East Ent Avenue

Peterson AFB, CO 80914

www.petemuseum.org
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